Boone County Health Board

July 17th, 2024, at 6:00pm

           Lamar Meeting Room, Boone County Office Building

Board Members Present

Staff Present


   Others Present
Michael Reynolds                            Dr. Servies
                       
Lacey Henson                                  Vickie Foster 

            
John Casey
Lisa Younts



Crystal Jones                                   Abby Messenger     
                         
John Cowan                                     Kacie Schenck 

Welcome by Michael
Approval of Minutes 
Motion: A motion was made to approve the minutes for the May 2024 meeting, Action: Approve, Moved by; John Casey, Seconded by; John Cowan.    
Motion passed unanimously.
Old Business  
New Business
Ren Yang of Harmony Establishments did not attend the meeting. 

Environmental Updates
Abby Messenger gave this report.

Updates were given on the Harmony Establishment agreement and Holiday Farm’s pools. 

Harmony Establishments

Civil Penalties 2024
Harmony Steakhouse 2/26 $350 paid on time

Harmony Steakhouse 5/8 $440 due 7/17 $40 in late fees

Harmony Tea Shoppe 6/4 $330 due 8/5 $30 in late fees
Harmony Inspection Violations
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Violations Violations

2/26/24 Steakhouse 15 9 6 $350

5/24/24 Steakhouse 11 2 8 $400 ($440)

6/26/24 Asian Bistro 10 15 First Inspection

11/21/23 Tea Shoppe 8 3 6 $100

6/4/23 Tea Shoppe 8 3 6 $300 ($330)





Harmony Permit Suspension

Harmony Inspections 7/11

-5 violations remain at Steakhouse

-6 violations remain at Tea Shoppe

-No violations from agreement at Asian Bistro
Holiday Farm’s 

Pool Plan Review Process

· Plans are supposed to be submitted prior to groundbreaking. 

· Plan review paperwork, IDHS design release, blueprints, and equipment specs are submitted along with a $100 fee.

· Plans are reviewed and approval given or ask for adjustments at this stage.

· Pool is built.

· A satisfactory bacteria sample has been submitted to the HD.

· Opening inspection conducted and permit given once all approvals are completed from building and HD and payment has been made for the permit.
Holliday Farms Process

· The pool was built prior to plans being submitted.

· Approval was given based off plans that were submitted.

· The pool was not built to the blueprints submitted.

· Variances needed approval prior to receiving permit.

· Temporary permit given by County Attorney.

· Suspended permit after IDHS Variance board didn’t approve variances.

· Temporary permit given by Health Officer’s approval with stipulations. 

· IDHS State Commission Board approved variances with exceptions.

· Temporary permit remains until requirements are filled.

Requirements Set by IDHS

· Must submit new drawings as built to IDHS and county health departments for all pool areas by August 1 and means to drain pool via inlets. 
OTHER REPORTS
SEPTIC:
Our Septic inspector did fifty-five property research / lookups.
We had eighteen septic inspections. 
Nineteen Letters of Recommendation were sent out. 
Ten plot plans were reviewed. 
FOODS: 

For May – we had CPR training (Adult/Child/Infant).  We attended a two-day training for the new food code. We permitted two new establishments: both making jams and jellies, “Elderberry” products.
We had nine events over four weekends: Hops & Hounds, Town Showdown, Zionsville Rugby Club Senior Day, Party in the Park, Boone County Summerfest, Savor Lebanon, Brick Street Market, and Mother’s Day Shopping Event. Additionally, the Zionsville Farmers Market began in May as well as the Jamestown Farmer's Market continuing.
We had lots of mobile pre-ops this month with Schooleys, Dolce Vita, Hungree's, Chefty's, and Between the Buns. All looked great and were permitted without any issues. Holliday Farms - pool kitchen, Lee Farms Comfort Foods, a remodel at White Castle and a large remodel at Flying J were all inspected and approved. Stopped in at the Culver's being built on 421 and spoke to the jobsite supervisor about needing plan review paperwork as we had not heard from them. They were a few weeks behind because with their employee restroom opening into a food prep area, they were required to obtain a variance from the state as well as install a self-closing hinge on the door.

For June - We placed a temporary closure for Refuge Coffee. Their mobile unit was 'plumbed' into ground with no approval from BCHD or Lebanon building inspectors. We spoke with them on multiple occasions about needing to dump the water inside the commissary which was best environmentally. They wanted to drain the water directly into the storm drain, which they were advised not to do. They were put into contact with Scott Calvert with MS4 and then Tony Green with Lebanon's Wastewater Management. They were closed until sewage disposal was corrected. 
The Harmony Steakhouse permit was temporarily suspended (failure to schedule meeting to go over outstanding civil penalties and excessive violations). We had a meeting with the Harmony Establishments Owner to establish better practices going forward. We will follow up with all three establishments in six months to reevaluate if improvements are being made. Closed Harmony Steakhouse on the 24th which resulted in their reopening the same day and being able to schedule a meeting for June 28th with their owner regarding the number of civil penalties they have been receiving. During the meeting we discussed key items at each of Harmony's three locations that needed to be addressed in a certain amount of time and that we would reinspect in two weeks. If any of the items were not in compliance at any inspections moving forward the establishment/s would be closed for a minimum of 24 hours. 


We had four events over three weekends: Zionsville Republican Club Summer Celebration, Executive Airport Aviation Day, and Midwest Bully Expo. Additionally, all four farmer's markets are up and running and were inspected in June (Zionsville, Whitestown, Lebanon, Jamestown).

We started the month with the Whitestown Farmer's Market call out meeting. Most of their vendors are Home Based Vendor's with only a couple needing a permit. We opened KG Acres so she could sell her duck eggs at farmers markets as well as Culver’s on 421. During the Highway Petro's inspection, we spoke with them about not having a bedroom set up in the empty storage space.  We received a complaint on 6/17 for Paradise Shaved Ice. They ended up closing on their own June 29th before a reinspection could be completed. We attended the Wabash Valley IEHA meeting on June 6th. We attended a food protection committee meeting at Gold Clever meat market in Avon which covered inspections at butcher shops.
HOUSING/ POOLS:

May and June were very busy months getting outdoor public and semipublic pools open for the season. This year we have thirty-nine outdoor locations with fifty-eight pools. There are fourteen indoor locations with nineteen pools. We have five new pool plan reviews that are in the process of building. Our intern, Katie Lawerence, started at the end of May. She has been a quick learner and a great addition to the office. We condemned a mobile home in Hoosier Estates in June. DCS called us to do an inspection of the dwelling. It did not have a working bathroom and there were multiple holes throughout the dwelling. The owner did not want to fix the trailer and moved out of county. 

VECTOR CONTROL: 

For May and June, we received ten animal bite reports and wrote two animal bite confinement letters. We tick dragged and completed mosquito surveillance and treatments. We Gravid trapped many locations in Boone County and sent six total mosquito samples to the state for testing of WNV. None of the June samples came back positive for WNV, St. Louis Encephalitis or Eastern Equine Encephalitis. We received a bed bug and flea complaint.  We wrote one abatement order for the bed bug complaint at The Flats Apartments. We used some grant money for an initial bed bug complaint that turned out to be fleas on the homeowner’s cat. We purchased flea meds for the homeowner.  
 Harlow Beauty Bar opened in June (Melissa Derbyshire in Stonegate).  Tattooology added John Menke as an artist and completed a pre-operation inspection of his station. Tattooology (Micah Faulkner) in old Whitestown completed their plan review and preoperational inspection. 
PREPARDENESS: 

We took our inflatable structure and joined up with Hendricks Co. Health Dept. to do a demo for the H.C. Fire Chief’s Association. We attended the monthly PHEP meeting, and I attended a virtual TAHP meeting while on vacation. Performed an email call-down for our LHD staff and submitted results to the state to satisfy our last deliverable for the grant. We hosted a Safe Worship / Stop the Bleed training at the Boone County fairgrounds. We had fifty attendees. Three of them traveled from Lexington KY to attend. Twelve different churches were represented, and each church was given an Emergency Tourniquet kit. Forty-eight Stop the Bleed Certificates were issued. We are currently working with the Lebanon Kiwanis Club to do a Bicycle Rodeo on Friday July 26th from 4 to 6 p.m. which is part of their annual Back to School night.


Administrative Updates 
 Lisa Younts gave these reports.  
· We’ve been working on our 2025 budget.  The county council will begin their budget workshops in August and go through October. Since we have opted in for the Health First Indiana funding through the state, the county council has the option to fund our county budget at 25% of the allotted HFI state appropriated funding. Our HFI budget for 2025 is 1,385,088.40. We had a meeting with our county council liaisons last month. The council has decided to decrease our county fund to the minimum amount of 345,208.50. I’ve provided you with a draft of both budgets and a budget summary for 2024 and 2025. With the decrease of the county fund, we will still have an increase of $15,957.47 from the total 2024 budget.
· We have given $55,000 in community grants given out to Life’s Journey Recovery Center, Brother and Sister Check, In Well, Witham Wellness, WIC, and House of Grace. The Boone County Community Gardens are working on a grant application.
Nursing & Vital Record Updates
Lisa Younts gave these reports.

· Our Vital Records program has issued 189 birth certificates, 690 death certificates.
· Communicable Disease Investigations:  our nurses have investigated forty-one communicable disease reports. 
· Tuberculosis:  There have been nine new Latent TB infections reported, three opting for treatment. We have two individuals who completed treatment and have closed their cases in June. We are currently providing case management and treatment for five individuals. One case is being treated elsewhere. We have one active case of TB we are providing treatment and Direct Observation Therapy for. No concerns with that case.
· We’ve received six new elevated blood lead reports in children under seven years of age. We are waiting for confirmatory blood draws for five of the reports. We do have one new confirmed active case. A Home Visit was completed with both the nursing and environmental divisions. We currently have six open lead cases, all of which have had a repeat lead level drawn and are decreasing. We continue to offer free blood lead level testing in the office by appointment. 

· The STD clinic continues to operate on Thursdays from 9am-11am and 2pm-4pm on a walk-in basis. We have seen nineteen patients and provided vaccines to three of those individuals. We conducted two pregnancy tests.
· The routine immunization clinic continues on Tuesdays by appointment only. We also have one late night immunization clinic per month on the first Tuesday from 12pm – 7pm. We had 133 patients and administered 267 vaccines. 
· We provided education to one family about “Safe Sleep for Infants” and provided them with a free pack n play for their child.
· Our health educator provided:
· Narcan training for Lebanon Library employees, training nineteen people and distributed twenty-five doses of Narcan. 
· Collaborated with Hendricks County Health Educator to mentor the new Montgomery County Health Educator.
Community Outreach
· We provided two in-school vaccinations clinics: Western Boone High School and Perry Worth Elementary School, in May, giving 168 vaccines to sixty students. These two clinics finalized our spring school immunization clinics making a combined total of 231 vaccines given to 101 students.
· We are hosting a back-to-school vaccine clinic at the health department on Wednesday, July 31st from 8:30am-7pm. It is a walk-in clinic. We are utilizing a few of our MRC Volunteers to assist with the clinic. 
· We created a new cinema Ad for mosquito awareness.
· We also have purchased billboard messaging along I-65 with our Health First Indiana Funds: One permanent billboard for vaccines and two digital billboards in which we can change the messaging as many times as we like. I have included pictures of the billboards that are currently being advertised.
Misc. Business 
Motion to Adjourn

Motion: A motion was made to adjourn, Action: Adjourn, Moved by; John Cowan Seconded by; Crystal Jones.
Motion passed unanimously.
The next regular Local Health Board Meeting is scheduled for September 18th, at 6:00pm in the Connie Lamar Room.

Michael Reynolds   
             



 Herschell Servies, MD           Vice President - Health Board                  
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